Moscow Food Co-op Board of Director’s Meeting

September 9th, 2008
Location: UI Business and Technology Incubator, 121 W. Sweet Ave., Moscow
Present:  Joe Thompson, Chris Caudill, Kimberly Vincent, Kenna Eaton (GM), Donal Wilkinson, Pat Vaughan, Carol Spurling (incoming appointed recorder), Candace Magnuson (departing appointed recorder)
Guests: Theresa Nuhn (Co-op HR Coordinator), Brennus Moody (Co-op Meat Manager)

Absent:  Gary Macfarlane, Bill Beck

Call to Order: 6 pm

Opening Discussion

The annual membership meeting, just held on Sunday, was discussed. A few problems to address for next year: perhaps the Santa Barter Fair and the Nuart Block Party are a conflict, especially since several involved members were away due to the fair, and we should try to schedule it on a different weekend as those events. Also there should be more volunteers, fresh volunteers, and better organization for clean-up after the party is over. Other suggestions for changes for the future might come from Pam Palmer and Carol Spurling, who organized this year’s meeting.

It would be nice to get some more use out of the BOD committee posters that were created for the meeting; where and how to display are the questions.
Action: Kenna will present a report at next meeting concerning results of annual membership meeting.
BOD Budget

Kenna sent a report to Kimberly outlining what the BOD did spend last year.

Possible additions to budget were discussed, such as: posters for annual meeting, printing of annual report, meals for meetings, BOD retreats, trainings, and other support tools, and office supplies for BOD meeting preparation as needed.
Action:  Kimberly will forward BOD support newsletter from NCGA (Nat’l Cooperative Grocers Assn.) to the rest of the BOD.

Action:  Kimberly will put together a BOD budget together within 3 months, by December meeting.
Actions Check List: Incomplete Action Items


-Christine and Kenna will review staff health plans with Greg Kimberling


-unknown if Bill has yet discussed with Laddie Luschen concerns about changes in volunteer insurance


-Gary stills needs to send suggestions about two-way street reporting to BPD committee

Action: Kim will add to the Oct. agenda, the BPD changes to Policy Governance (?)

Action: Kimberly will scan the picture created by Kenna of the management/staff structure and send to rest of BOD.
Action: Chris and Carol will complete the new informational section for the website with the assistance of webmaster Lisa Jennings.
Action: BOD members will submit changes (or no change) in BOD committees monthly to the BOD president. 


Action: roll call attendance for committee attendance will be included in future minutes

Motion to approve the August 2008 minutes. Seconded, APPROVED unanimously.
Summer Break?

Discussion of whether or not the board should take a break in the summer, to make it easier for summer traveling, keep from burning out, help reduce absent board members during the rest of the year. Possibilities for various months to not have a meeting were discussed, no one month in particular made sense for everyone for various reasons. Planning the meeting dates a year in advance will make it easier for board members to plan their vacations and work commitments around them. 

Problem of absent board members could be helped a great deal with conference calling capabilities at meetings.  It seems that since board members miss meetings occasionally, that is kind of a “rolling break” and there isn’t a need to simply cancel one entire meeting. 

Action: Carol will check into new meeting room at 1912 Center and find out if there is a phone line we could use for conference calls with board members who can’t physically be present at meetings.

Introductions

Pat Vaughan will be sitting in on the board for Kathleen Ryan while she’s in France. Brennus Moody, meat manager, attended meeting, along with new Human Resources manager, Theresa Nuhn.

Kim reported that she had been to the Co-op managers’ meeting and suggested that one board member should be at the managers’ meeting each time, which are held from 1 – 3 pm on the 2nd and 4th Tuesdays of the month. She said it was great to see what the managers were excited about and that it will be a good way to capture highlights to put in the annual report. Good way to increase communication too. Pat, Donal, Joe, and Chris immediately volunteered. Kenna suggested board members be prepared to give a short update on BOD activities at manager meetings.

Action: Carol will create a calendar sign-up sheet for manager meetings to send to every board member so they can sign up to attend.

GM Financials

Kenna explained that she has a copy of the finances spreadsheet sent to everyone on the board and writes a report that goes along with it.

Joe asked about the specific changes the store is expecting that states “we are revising our plans to incorporate anticipated upcoming changes.” Kenna explained that due to the recession and rising food costs, sales are going to be slowing down. She has done enough reading on the subject to know that the co-op can expect the budget to go down.

Kim read an article recently about what would set co-ops apart during a recession.

Action: Kim will send everyone a copy of the article, about what will set co-ops apart during a recession.

The board would like to have a session with Terry Grieb, a professor of finance, who knows in general what to expect during a recession, how to plan for it, how the customers will react, how to know if things will get better or worse, and so on. He could be given a month-long store discount as a thank you for his expertise. An evening will be preferable to a weekend for this meeting by general consensus. The meeting should be for board and management and start around 5:30 pm.

Action: Chris will talk with Terry to discuss possible dates and the amount of time recommended for meeting, and get it scheduled.

Action: Carol will find the space for the meeting, and find out what Terry will need in terms of equipment for his session.

In regard to the store savings, Kenna reported that savings are on track. Purchasing a cardboard baler had been in the works but Kenna explained that she hasn’t bought it yet, because recently Northwest River Supply indicated that they are interested in buying the Co-op’s cardboard. Kenna will be meeting with them this week and will report back next time.

Action: Kenna will meet with NRS Supply and report at next board meeting.

Donal asked about professional fees; Kenna explained that while some of it is legal expenses, most of it is the financial manager, who is not on staff.

Kim noted that the average “basket” is going up, but still sales are going down overall. Kenna said she doesn’t think prices will drop for a while and that gas prices are hitting the customers hard.

Motion to accept the General Manager’s Financial Report, seconded, approved unanimously.
GM Report on Policy B1 and B6
Kenna noted that some other co-ops have merged these two policies into one, with respect to treatment of paid staff and working members. Since our working member program is frozen at the moment, basically the report she can give on it is that it is the same as last year just with updated numbers; perhaps she will be able to say more about it when the volunteer committee makes some decisions about the program.

Discussion followed about numbers of volunteers, definition of volunteers, whether the two policies could be merged if the working member program stays in the same form, benefits and possible disadvantages of having working members.
Motion to accept GM’s report on B1 in compliance, APPROVED unanimously.

Action: Kenna will send policy governance document to Theresa Nuhn.

Motion to accept GM’s report on staff treatment policy B6 as in compliance; APPROVED unanimously.

ISSUES FOR NEXT MONTH

Next month the board will be looking at which policies need to be “two-way streets.” (Kim please explain what this is so I can add a modifying sentence to this.) Carol, some policies are direct inspection by the board, some are GM writing compliance report. I think what Gary was getting at is that some of the things we evaluate the GM we should also evaluate the board on I will look at the last minutes tonight if I remember and see if there is a clearer explanation. Also in October will be the Co-op month special event, the Cheese Festival on October 25.

Meeting adjourned at 7:30 pm

